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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller welcomed Mayor Brady Lessard and Deputy City Manager Roger Dixon.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 10, 2002
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, December 10, 2002.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised, with permission of the Board, he would ask that Discussion Item B be presented at this time in order to allow our auditors to depart early for other appointments.

DISCUSSION ITEM B

Presentation of Financial Audit of the Sanford Airport Authority by Elden McDirmitt, McDirmitt, Davis, Puckett & Company, LLC

Elden McDirmitt and Troy Olson, McDirmitt, Davis, Puckett & Company, LLC, presented the Audit performed by their company and briefed the Board.

Discussion ensued.


No major problems were reported.  Several items such as inventory software and minor reconciliation of accounts needed to be improved this year; and a procedures manual was in the process of completion.

Basic rules that were required to be communicated, nothing negative, nothing out of the ordinary, and no problems were noted.

He advised the Finance Department did a really good job this year.  It is impressive to see such a small staff keep on top of things with all of the business going on at the Airport.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding accrued vacation/sick leave.

President Dale advised employees are encouraged to take their vacation days, and are also encouraged to take sick days when they are sick.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to accept the audit as presented by McDirmitt, Davis & Puckett & Company, LLC.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller thanked Mr. McDirmitt, and extended thanks behalf of the Board to Bryant Garrett and his department for a job well done. 

3.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale advised he was glad to see that the internal audit showed positive increase for the year, and showed that the things we have been working on the past year have paid off.  We will continue to do those things that need to be completed such as reconciliation of accounts and the accounting procedures manual.

President Dale advised TSA had worked very well with the Airport Authority.  We have a terrific TSA Federal Security Director in Nick Scott and his deputy, Parker Bellaire.  We met the deadline of December 31, 2002, without having to ask for an extension.  It was a lot of hard work and very challenging working with a new federal bureaucracy and coming up with all the data and equipment needed in order to come to compliance.  We are in good shape.  He advised he appreciated all the hard work from staff, TSA, and the contractor, Tim Travis, DMJM, who was here overseeing the project.  It was a great team effort.  

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding the Global Project.

President Dale advised the Global Project was substantially complete with a small amount of striping remaining to be done.  We are in good shape with all three phases, and we will be in good shape for the spring and summer season.  We had the normal problems with scheduling and weather, some grates and other material did not come in on schedule, but everything is going well.

President Dale reported on the following:

1. Request from Seminole County for SAA to pay for half the cost of installation of underground electric power on Lake Mary Boulevard Extension, Phase One at a cost to the Authority of $86,000.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale recommended that the Authority pay the cost for underground electric power on Lake Mary Boulevard Extension in order to make the entrance road to the Airport as attractive as possible.  He had thought the cost would be $57,000 for the Airport’s share, but the Power Company and the County made an error.   SAA’s share of the cost to do the project has come up to $86,000.  He advised he thought we could pay for the project from the development grant as part of the development of the Airport.

Chairman Miller advised the President was talking about Discussion Agenda Item D.

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Wright, authorizing the President to respond to Seminole County that the Authority will participate in the project at a cost of $86,226.  

Discussion regarding where the money for the project would come from.

President Dale advised the $86,226 would come from the State Development Grant ($8.349 million), which would leave an approximate balance in that account of $900,000.  We have the balance of that funding allocated and it will be spent this year.

 Motion passed.

2. SAA’s proposal for Seminole County to purchase right of way for Lake Mary Boulevard Extension, Phase Two at a price (SAA cost) of $680,000.

President Dale advised several months ago the Board authorized him to negotiate with Seminole County for the sale of right of way land for the Lake Mary Boulevard Extension.  He had negotiated a draft contract to take to the County Commission.  He requested that the Board affirm the contract amount of $683,000 for 25 acres of land and several small easements, and authorize him to sign a contract on behalf of the Authority committing to the sale of the right of way to Seminole County at a price of $683,000.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, affirming the contract for sale of 25 acres of land and several small easements, and authorization for the President to sign a contract on behalf of the Authority for sale of the right of way to Seminole County for $683,000.  

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised he had spoken with the President about this item and previously he had advised the Board that he was proceeding down the road, looking at numbers.  Now the President is going to proceed to contract to bind the sale.  The President is asking for authorization and ratification of his action.  Later on we will close on the contract, and the Chairman will sign the deed to the property we will be conveying.

Board Member Wright advised that was the intent of his motion, and Board Member Howell advised it was also his intent as second to the motion.

Discussion regarding re-payment to the City of Sanford and the land acquisition loan.

President Dale advised $510,000 of the loan from the City would be repaid with receipt of these funds.  Any balance from the sale would be used to do some much needed re-surfacing of roads in the Commerce Park and a few other items.

Motion passed.

3. 4-laning of State Road 46

President Dale advised he had been in discussion with Chairman McLain and Mayor Lessard about State Road 46 and the possibility of four-laning the road in connection with improvements to 415 and 44.  He had set up a meeting and requested consensus from the Board to discuss the possibility of the Airport Authority giving right of way for the four laning of that road.  There would be some advantages for the Airport such as signalization, medians, stormwater and utility upgrades, and perhaps fiber optics from the County.  The State currently has $2 million allocated for resurfacing of that portion of the road and the discussion is that it might be put to much better use by four-laning the road.  

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised he was requesting authority from the Board for discussion on the subject with the County and the City.  The Airport owns property from Mellonville, with the exception of a small portion called Frog Alley, to Beardall.  We will also be purchasing other portions of property along the route eventually with noise mitigation funding.  Our participation, along with the $2 million the state has currently for resurfacing the road, would go a long way toward speeding up the improvements.  The slowest part of road improvements is purchasing right of way.  We have the room to donate the right of way, and it fits in with our master plan layout.  

Discussion continued regarding the Uniform Land Acquisition Act and how the Authority would go about purchasing property. 

President Dale advised February 4 and 5, 2003, was the date for the Florida Airport Council Legislative Summit in Tallahassee.  The Authority will be hosting its annual dinner with our legislators.  He urged three or four Board Members to be involved in the conference.  If enough people go we will fly up in a Citation, which will be as cheap as flying commercially.  Anyone interested in attending should contact Ann Gifford as soon as possible.  Also that is the meeting date of the February Board Meeting.

The Board would be polled to see if the February meeting could be held on the second Tuesday, February 11, 2003. 

4. Interlocal Agreement with Seminole County for emergency services.

President Dale asked the Board to reaffirm the agreement and authorize the Chairman to sign the document.  The new document from the County changes one word “are” to “shall”.  That is the only difference between the new document and the one previously approved and signed by the Airport Authority.

President Dale requested a motion approving the Interlocal First Response Agreement as amended for the Chairman to sign.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, approving the Interlocal First Response Agreement as amended for the Chairman to sign.

Motion passed.

President Dale introduced Lena Juarez, the Authority’s Legislative Consultant.

Lena Juarez briefed the Board with a preview of the Legislative Session.  The Governor will be sworn in for a second term this morning.  Next week Governor Bush will submit his budget to the Legislature.  We know that the Governor and the Legislature face some very big challenges this next year because we are going into the session with a $2 billion deficit.  The cost estimates for the amendments passed in November are as high as $6 billion.  All of these are going to eat up a lot of dollars.  We have new leadership in Jim King from Jacksonville, President of Senate, Johnnie Byrd from Plant City, Speaker of the House, Ken Pruitt, Port St. Lucie, Bruce Kyle, Naples, and Jim Sebesta and Dave Russell are respectively Senate and House Transportation Committee Chairs again this year.  The House and Senate have restructured all of their committees and as a result we only have a few Central Florida Leaders who are actually in positions of leadership.  One of those is Randy Johnson, Speaker Liaison, which pretty much means he gets to do whatever he likes.  He will be negotiating most of the big policy changes and big issues that are up this session between the House and Senate.  Andy Gardiner is also a rising star as Chairman of the Transportation System Sub Committee.  Andy will be the key person to go to when it comes to issues that our Airport needs to have addressed.  

She advised she would see Board Members and Staff at the Summit in Tallahassee in February.  This will be a key time to build relationships with several of these new members since we do not have many Central Floridians as part of the transportation decision leadership.

For the next year she requested approval and review of the Airport’s priorities.  We are going to again ask for a budget request from the Transportation Outreach Commission, and we are hoping after the Governor submits his budget request he will continue with his appointments.  He has been a bit slow in making appointments to the agencies.  There has been a big turnover with most of his leadership team and agency staff as well as appointments to various boards across the state.  We are hoping he does make his appointments to the TOPS Commission, and as soon as they are made they will proceed with the application process.  Our request will be for Phase II of the Hangar and Maintenance Facility and access runway.  We are also going to utilize the member budget request process and ask for enhancements to the Airport’s entranceway.  She further advised she planned to monitor all aviation funding issues, all legislation, and participate with the Florida Airports Council legislative agenda.  Most importantly, this next year they have established a Port & Security Committee in both the House and Senate, and it will be interesting to see what kind of legislation and appropriations are tied up with those committees.  

The session officially begins on March 4, 2003, and this is the time to convey our priorities during the budget meetings, one next week and another in February, and of course the regular committee meetings; gain support from our newly elected members, especially the Central Florida Delegation to make sure they know that the Orlando Sanford Airport is doing very well and is a key to the regional economy.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding the Authority’s outstanding loans to the state.

Lena Juarez advised we would take a break this year from working on those loans because we know it is going to be a tough fiscal year.

Discussion continued. 

4.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White advised the following item, which had been pulled from the December Agenda would now be presented to the Board for consideration.  

He advised that as part of the new FAA grant covering the purchase of land located in noise sensitive areas around the Airport, the Authority must contract with a specialty consulting firm to handle the requirements of federal law, which govern the acquisition of property and relocation of residents.  The regulations in this area are quite extensive, and the workload involved is very demanding.  There are not many firms nationwide specializing in this type of airport work.  We advertised in airport industry publications and local newspapers, and received three statements of interest and qualifications on October 18, 2002.  The three submitting firms were O. R. Colan Associates, Inc., Fort Lauderdale, THC, Inc., Atlanta, and W. D. Schock Company, Inc., Nashville.  All three firms are highly qualified to perform these services and do this type of work at airports all across the country.  The Authority’s Consultant Selection Committee interviewed the firms on November 26, 2002, and ranked them from first to last as shown below with the total score for each (out of a total of 600 points):

1
W. D. Schock Company, Inc.

540

2
THC, Inc.




529

3
O. R. Colan Associates, Inc.

498

Staff has completed extensive due diligence on the number one ranked firm, W. D. Schock Company, Inc.  Staff is satisfied that the firm of W. D. Schock is the best of the three firms interviewed to go forward with us on the land acquisition project.

Staff recommended the Board accept the ranking of the Selection Committee as presented and authorize Staff to enter into negotiation with W. D. Schock Company, Inc., for a contract.  If we fail to satisfactorily negotiate a contract with this firm, we would eliminate the number one firm and go to the second and proceed according to FAA regulations.  We do not anticipate a problem with negotiating a contract with W. D. Schock and will probably come back to the February meeting for approval of a contract with W. D. Schock.  

President Dale advised he would like to have a motion today to enter into a contract with W. D. Schock subject to review and approval of Counsel.  We are satisfied, after doing extensive due diligence, that this firm is very capable and has a very good reputation.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to accept the ranking of the Selection Committee and authorize Staff to enter into negotiation with W. D. Schock Company, Inc., for a contract subject to final approval by Counsel and Staff.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised we have signed contracts with two engineering consultants and would like to proceed with negotiations for task orders for our two biggest projects this year, A, L and P Taxiway Project and Bravo East Extension Project.

Discussion ensued.

No motion was required.

5.
TBI REPORT
Larry Gouldthorpe, President, TBI, reported on the following:

1) December 2002 traffic was up 15% for total traffic over December 2001.

12/2002





12/2001
61,734





53,400

2) The major drivers of that traffic were Vacation Express and the continued good performance by Southeast Airlines with their service to Allentown and Stewart.

3) Very slow winter period for international carriers who often take this time to refresh their branding image.

4) Assignment of Jerry’s Catering lease to Creative Host who plan $500,000 in improvements to the food court in the International Terminal.

5) Thanks to SAA Staff for the work they did on the passenger and bag screening project with TSA.  Many other airports are having difficulty coming into compliance.  Not only did we meet the deadline of December 31st, but also the manner in which we were able to meet the deadline has been very impressive.   He requested that the record reflect that TBI and OSI appreciate the efforts involved in meeting the December 31, 2002, deadline.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding doing something for J. and MaryClaire Pendergast.  He advised they have been very good business people and nice to work for us doing a lot of things that were above and beyond rising to the occasion whatever it was.

Chairman Miller advised that was an excellent point and advised the President and Executive Vice President would take care of it.

President Gouldthorpe advised the Pendergasts had been very good people to work with, and we hope to foster a similar relationship with Creative Host.

Discussion regarding arrival of the Creative Host Management Team.

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

1) JettAire

2) Takvorian Condemnation

3) Thanks to Staff for laborious document production

4) Paulucci Negotiations for Hangars 333 and 333A

Counsel advised meetings had been conducted with representatives for Mr. Paulucci to try and reach an amicable settlement that would avoid going to court to fight over the amount of rent that would be paid for Hangars 333 and 333A.  At the present time we have come to a general understanding that one good thing we both agree upon is that Mr. Paulucci would surrender the larger hangar (333) to the Airport Authority, which would allow us to go out and get fair market value for it without having to argue with Mr. Paulucci about what that value might be.  We think there are tenants who are willing to lease it at fair market value.  The only issue with regard to that is that there is currently a tenant and a sub-tenant or user currently occupying the space.  There may be some legal issues about whether or not Mr. Paulucci can give the hangar back to us.  The issues are not resolved enough for a recommendation at this time.  Hangar 333A is the hangar that Mr. Paulucci uses for his company.  He has made an offer to lease that hangar for $3.70 p.s.f.p.y. less a credit for improvements that he made post 1992.  There is no question that Mr. Paulucci is entitled to a credit for the improvements he made.  The rough numbers are $65,000 in improvements.  When the improvements  were spread over both hangars it calculated at about $0.50 p.s.f.p.y..  When you compress it into the smaller Hangar 333A only, it is $1.45 p.s.f.p.y. so the actual net Mr. Paulucci is offering us is $2.35.  We can get hung up on the $2.35, but the real offer is $3.70 p.s.f.p.y.  That is the offer we will have to be able to justify to the FAA, but he is entitled to credit for the improvements that he made.  

President Dale advised appraisals had been done and the appraised value on our appraisal was $5.00 p.s.f.p.y. for Hangar 333 and $6.00 p.s.f.p.y. for Hangar 333A.  That appraisal took into affect the advalorem value over a period of twenty years.  The lease expires on January 17, 2003.  

Discussion continued regarding the appraisal process.

Counsel advised he had given a summary of where we are and was stating the obvious that if we do not agree we will be in a litigation mode.  Mr. Paulucci and his lawyers have their position with regard to what they should pay.  Their position essentially is that they only have to pay ground rent for these hangars in the future.  We are not convinced that is a correct position, but that does not mean we are going to win and they are going to lose.  If we do not resolve this we are going to be in a real fight with no knowledge of how much time, effort and money it would cost.  We are trying to come to some resolution that makes sense, one that we can bring to the Board, and recommend and defend if it is challenged.

Board Member Howell advised the problem he had was that if that lease was in the name of the average Mr. Jones we would go to him and say he had to pay market value.    

Counsel advised we have to be concerned about being self sufficient in getting fair rental value and not being discriminatory.  If we were to agree to a rate that appeared to be less than market value, we would have to have a justification for it.  In this case, Mr. Paulucci is entitled to a credit for improvements off of whatever that fair market rental value may be.

Board Member Howell advised he did not have a problem with the credits, but he did have a problem with not getting fair market value.

Board Member Longstaff advised it seemed like there were two issues, whether or not we are entitled to full rental value for land rent only.  If we can’t get past that issue, there is no reason to have any appraisals done.  That issue needs to be settled first.  Once past that market value can be determined easily through the appraisal methodology.

Counsel advised we will never agree on that issue which is why we are trying to compromise by agreeing on a lesser rate.  

Board Member Longstaff advised if we compromise are we not threatening our standing with the FAA.  

Counsel advised we have to consider that there is a contractual basis for Mr. Paulucci’s legal argument that he is only obligated to pay for ground rent.  We had a similar situation a few years ago with another tenant where we had a lease escalation provision that we never took advantage of on an annual basis, and we also had a cap clause of 25%.  When we got to the fourth or fifth year and the tenant exercised the option, we were at below market value and could not catch up because of the 25% cap.  There is nothing the FAA can do from a discriminatory position or argument to cause a grant violation because we are contractually stuck and cannot do anything about it.  It is a voluntary violation that is the concern.   Sometimes you can get yourself in a situation where you can’t get fair market value because you have a contract that does not allow you to do so.  

President Dale asked for a clarification of what Counsel believed the contract is clear on as far as what rent is due.

Counsel advised he believed the wording in the lease agreement contemplates very clearly that we will get paid rent for the improvements beginning in 2003, and the Board so authorized that in 1992 and again in 1998.  Mr. Paulucci’s lawyers are relying upon a general theory of law that says improvements revert back to the owner at the conclusion of a lease, and their position is that because we agreed to extend the lease those improvements are still owned by Mr. Paulucci, therefore we cannot charge rent for them.  It is a rather novel argument.  The contract seems to be inconsistent with that legal theory, but that legal theory will be pursued nonetheless if we do not resolve this.  There is no case law on point that will clarify the issue.  

President Dale asked if Counsel had reviewed minutes of meetings associated with coming to that lease.

Counsel advised he had and he had provided them to Mr. Nelson.  He was not sure if Mr. Paulucci had read them or not.  Mr. Paulucci’s attorneys had read them.  

Mr. Paulucci’s attorneys continue to believe they can make a distinction based upon a general law that the improvements have not reverted back to the Authority, therefore we cannot charge them rent in spite of language in the lease and in spite of the approvals that have been given in the past by our Board.

Discussion continued as to options and what the lease says.

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Mr. Larry Nelson, Paulucci International.

Mr. Larry Nelson, President of Paulucci International, advised they had been meeting and working on the hangar lease issue in an effort to get it resolved.  It is Paulucci’s opinion in reviewing the documents with counsel that black letter law says that tenant improvements do not revert to a landlord until the end of the term of the lease.  In this case the term of the lease has been extended.  We are not in disagreement in determining what the fair rental value is; we are in disagreement as to what it applies to.  Our position is that it applies to land only.  SAA’s position is that it applies to land and buildings.  Therein lies the first stopping point of disagreement.  Moving beyond that, we did receive the appraisal from the Airport Authority.  What we should have received is contact and a request to sit down and talk about what rates are going to be as opposed to going straight to the appraisal process.  The appraisal process was there if in fact there was no agreement as to the rates.  We never really entered into discussions beforehand.  We received an appraisal that appraises the Authority’s opinion, land and buildings.  It does not do us any good because the only real answer is the land.  It does not break the two out.  For us to go into an appraisal process at this point does not make sense until we know what we are supposed to appraise.  Our hopes are that we can sit down and work this out.  There are options in the agreement on both hangars that Mr. Paulucci and his entities can use until 2030.   When we talk about coming to an agreement where one hangar, not currently being utilized by Paulucci, would be giving up those rights as part of an overall agreement.  It is more than just the improvements of $62,000 to $65,000 Paulucci International put into the building.  It is also those rights going forward that Mr. Paulucci has and that he can use the other hangar under the option periods.  If Mr. Paulucci is willing to give up those, they should be factored in to help SAA get to the FAA market rate of $3.70 less the credits as the acceptable rate.  We can probably settle at $3.00 to  $3.70, but probably closer to $3.00, and would be willing to talk to Mr. Paulucci about that rate.  With everything you have on the improvements plus the give-up of Hangar 333A, where you can get that hangar back and use it with other people, can get you there.

President Dale advised Mr. Nelson had met with him, Diane Crews, and Steve Coover on several occasions in an attempt to work out the problem.  He advised if Mr. Paulucci is ready to come to agreement, he would like for the Board to approve an offer Staff could take back to him, and asked if that would be appropriate at this time.   

Counsel advised it would be up to the Board as to whether they wanted to negotiate at the table today or whether they want to bring the item back.  The point is that there is no time to obtain Board approval between now and the critical date.  

President Dale advised he believed there was an offer on the table of $3.70 and release of Hangar 333 to the Authority.  He advised he was somewhat concerned about possession of the hangar but if that could be worked out.  The $3.70 is lower than he would get if he went over there, cleaned up the hangar, and put it on the market.  However, due to the fact that Mr. Paulucci had been a long-term tenant, made improvements to the hangar, has his own fuel farm, and keeps an airplane here he thought we could meet fair market value requirements of the FAA.

Counsel advised his opinion was that he could easily defend $3.70 and return of Hangar 333.  We offered $4.90 for the hangar last fall.  We would have taken that and it would have been recommended.  Mr. Paulucci is contractually entitled to $1.45 off that for five years based on our contract.  He could support that rate ($4.90 less $1.45 equals $3.45) with the FAA.  If we go below that, we have to look at that.  We have to look at the other hangar coming back to us.  There is some value in that assuming that we get it back quickly and without a lot of legal expense.   That is the unknown at this time.

Board Member Longstaff advised he thought Mr. Nelson had indicated that he would be willing to take the offer of $3.00 net to Mr. Paulucci.  If that is so, we are a lot closer.

Board Member Howell asked how many other long-term tenants we have, and are we going to do the same thing for them?

President Dale advised we have tenants that we have done that for who have made improvements.  It is not completely out of line.  

Board Member Howell advised it seemed anytime a tenant came in and threatened a lawsuit we were ready to buckle.

President Dale advised in this case Mr. Paulucci did the improvements.  Back then the Authority did not have the money or did not want to commit the money for those improvements.  If the Authority had done the improvements the rents would have been raised accordingly.

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to allow Counsel and President Dale to resolve the matter with Mr. Paulucci for $3.70, subject to a satisfactory resolution on occupancy of Hangar 333.

Discussion ensued regarding what was being paid under the current sub-lease and sub-sub-lease.

Chairman Miller advised there were still unknowns to discuss with Mr. Nelson.  He appreciated the attempt to try to move the item along, but we need to make sure the Board understands what President Dale and Counsel can work with.  

Counsel advised his only question of Board Member Wright is whether his $3.70 assumed that we would give the $1.45 credit or something close to that number for the improvements.  

Board Member Wright advised the $3.70 is a fixed number less the amount of credit that would be negotiated.

Board Member Glenn advised the motion was an attempt to get the item off the table and into the hands of Counsel and President Dale for a reasonable conclusion that the Board could accept.  

President Dale suggested authorization from the Board to take an offer of $3.50 to Mr. Mr. Paulucci subject to the Authority being able to obtain possession of Hangar 333.

Board Member Wright advised he would amend the motion to authorize President Dale and Counsel to present an offer of $3.50 p.s.f.p.y. or $3.00 net, subject to the Authority being able to obtain possession of Hangar 333.

Board Member Glenn agreed as second of the motion.

Counsel advised he understood the motion to mean $3.00 net and the Authority gets Hangar 333 back.  If we can’t get the hangar back with reasonable dispatch, it could be a deal breaker.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell objected.

President Dale advised the person utilizing space in Hangar 333 is Discover Air, and they have requested authorization to permit placement of a modular office to be utilized as a pilot’s lounge to be placed on the south side of the facility.  He advised he had informed Discover Air that he would not authorize their request unless Mr. Paulucci agreed.  The ball is in the Paulucci court, however, he requested a motion authorizing placement of a modular office to be utilized as a pilot’s lounge if Mr. Paulucci approves.   If Mr. Paulucci does not agree, we would not authorize the request.

Board Member Howell advised if we are in negotiations and do not get Hangar 333 back, why would we want to allow them to put a modular office on the leased premises?

President Dale advised Avion is a sub-tenant of Mr. Paulucci, and they had requested that we allow them to place the modular unit there for use as a pilot’s lounge by Discover Air who is a sub-sub-tenant.  Discover Air is Mr. Paulucci’s tenant.  He further advised if the Authority had the hangar he would recommend approval.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller advised it might be more prudent to wait another month and bring the item back to the Board.

President Dale advised that would be the prerogative of the Board, however, the user had made the request of Staff on an expedited basis.  He recommended approval.

Counsel advised if the Board considered approval of President Dale’s request he would like it to be with the understanding that we would be getting Hangar 333 back.  He did not think there was a chance that Mr. Paulucci would approve the request if he maintains control of the hangar.  It further muddies up the water with Mr. Paulucci’s sub-tenant if he authorizes an improvement.  There are some issues between Mr. Paulucci, his sub-tenant, and thereafter the sub-sub-tenant.   Those are the issues upon which he will re-deliver the hangar to the Authority.  He is not going to authorize a sub-sub-tenant to do anything because he has not even recognized that party as being in possession.  They are not there with the approval of Mr. Paulucci.  The only way that we will be going forth with Discover Air’s improvements is if we are able to work out an arrangement with Mr. Paulucci, and we get back Hangar 333.  Then we could authorize the request and move forward.

President Dale advised if Mr. Paulucci does not consent to the placement of the modular unit then the Authority would not grant permission either.  His request was for approval subject to Mr. Paulucci’s consent in order to save time with the next Board Meeting not on the calendar until February 11.  There is no increase in revenue to the Authority.  It is simply to facilitate a need of Discover Air for a pilot’s lounge.  Discover Air will be covering the cost to place the modular unit.

Board Member Howell asked when the deal was negotiated and we get Hangar 333 back, would we then have rental rates set that we will accept from them prior to our taking back Hangar 333?  If they refuse to move out or meet the rental rates, what do we do then?

Counsel advised if the Board was going to approve the request he would like it to be with the understanding that the Authority would be getting Hangar 333 back.  He did not think there was a chance that Mr. Paulucci would approve this request if he is maintaining control of the hangar.  It would further muddy the water with Paulucci’s sub-tenant.  If he authorizes an improvement and the Board is not aware of it, there are some issues between Mr. Paulucci and his sub-tenant and thereafter the sub-sub-tenants.  Those are the issues upon which Mr. Paulucci is going to deliver the hangar to the Authority.  Counsel advised Mr. Paulucci is not going to authorize the sub-sub-tenant to do anything because he has not even recognized that party as being in possession.  Discover Air is not there with the approval of Mr. Paulucci.  The only way that we will be going forward with Discover Air’s improvements is if President Dale and himself are able to make out an arrangement with Mr. Paulucci and the Authority gets back Hangar 333.  Then we could authorize that work to go forward.

Discussion continued regarding rental rates for Hangar 333.

Counsel advised the rental would be at market rate, and we already know what two different tenants are paying for that same property.  If they refuse and we can’t get Hangar 333 back, then we have a problem because that is the lynchpin that makes a motion work.

President Dale advised if he and Counsel could work out a solution with Mr. Paulucci in the meantime, he would like to have the flexibility to authorize placement of the modular office unit for the purpose of a pilot’s lounge to be used by Discover Air.  

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, authorizing President Dale to approve installation of the modular unit for use by Discover Air subject to approval of Mr. Paulucci, which would imply a resolution of the global issues and that the Authority would regain possession of Hangar 333.

Discussion continued.

Counsel advised the motion would go nowhere unless the Authority reaches agreement with Mr. Paulucci on the global issue.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell objected.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Lessard wished everyone a “Happy New Year”.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Nothing to report.

9.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-02 with Richard Earl Leatherman, for Building 138S, located at 2754 Navigator Avenue  

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-02 with Richard Earl Leatherman, for Building 138S, located at 2754 Navigator Avenue.  The term is for one (1) year, effective January 1, 2003, for the purpose of building custom furniture and craft items.  The annual rent is $7,805.00; the monthly rent is $695.95.  (Note:  Richard Earl Leatherman already leases Building 138N)

B. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-03 with Genesis Mfg and Engineering, Inc., for Building 37, located at 3018 Navigator Avenue  

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-03 with Genesis Mfg and Engineering, Inc., for Building 37, located at 3018 Navigator Avenue.  The term is for two (2) years, effective February 1, 2003, with 2 two-year options   The annual rent is $5,044.00, an increase of $543.20; the monthly rent is $449.75.  

C. Consider approval of the Memorandum of Understanding between Sanford/Seminole County Chamber of Commerce, Seminole County Convention and Visitors Bureau, Metro Orlando Economic Development Commission, Sanford Airport Authority and Orlando Sanford International, Inc., to continue to fund the operation of two visitors’ information booths at the Airport at the same funding level as calendar year 2002

Staff recommended approval of the Memorandum of Understanding between Sanford/Seminole County Chamber of Commerce, Seminole County Convention and Visitors Bureau, Metro Orlando Economic Development Commission, Sanford Airport Authority and Orlando Sanford International, Inc., to continue to fund the operation of two visitors’ information booths at the Airport.  Each entity will continue to pay a maximum of $6,500.00 annually.  Note:  There are 2 booths, one in the Welcome Center, and one in the International Departure Lounge.  In past years, program funding was supplemented by transaction fee revenues generated by currency exchange services at the Welcome Center information booth.  The shortfall anticipated in this area due to the temporary reduction in flights will be offset by both the reduced need for manned personnel at the booths and a surplus of approximately $2,000 from 2002 that is being rolled over into the 2003 budget.

D. Consider approval of amendment to the SAA Employee Handbook, Section IV –  Employee Benefits (C) (1) Holiday Hours, to remove the eligibility of part-time employees for holiday benefits 

Staff recommended approval of amending the SAA Employee Handbook, Section IV - Employee Benefits (C)(1) Holiday Hours, to remove the eligibility of part-time employees for holiday benefits.  

Approved Holidays are as follows:

New Year’s Day

January 1st
Martin Luther King Day
3rd Monday in January

President’s Day

3rd Monday in February

Memorial Day

Last Monday in May

Independence Day

July 4th
Labor Day


1st Monday in September

Veteran’s Day

11th Day of November

Thanksgiving Holiday
4th Thursday & Friday in November

Christmas Holiday

December 24th & 25th

Note:  If required to work on a holiday, all non-exempt employees, both full-time and part-time, will continue to be paid at two times their normal rate of pay for hours actually worked.  SAA currently has a total of 67 employees, of which 14 are part-time.   

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through D.

Board Member Howell questioned Item D.

Motion passed.

10.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

Due to the length of the meeting, Chairman Miller advised of a three-minute break.

A.
Presentation by Sasha Page of audit by IMG of OSD/OSI 

Sasha Page, IMG, presented the financial and management audit his company had completed of OSD/OSI.  The audit was done for the purpose of evaluating OSD/OSI to determine if the company was performing adequately financially and from a business point of view.  One of the major questions from Staff and the Board was “will there be a payment of a privilege fee from OSI as part of the agreement with the Authority under certain circumstances”?    OSI’s agreement is a net agreement.  OSD is a gross agreement.  The two companies are very closely related.  Information supplied by OSI/OSD was confidential per agreement that was signed between IMG and OSI/OSD and acknowledged by the Authority.  Nothing in the document reports that confidential information.  Comparison Airports were Charleston, Pensacola, Myrtle Beach, Saint Petersburg, Miami and Tampa.  

Major Issues and key recommendations were:  

Negotiate Dollar Rent A Car contract to market level as soon as possible

More accurate separation of OSI/OSD accounts 

More careful allocation of costs between OSI/OSD

Overhead

Space Allocation

Inter Company charges

Ground handling contract costs are high and should be examined

Develop Comprehensive Long Term Maintenance Plan with documentation that it is being followed.

Examination of depreciation of debt service.

Privilege fee calculation (gross minus allowable operating expenses & other operating expenses and other allowable expenses like debt service & depreciation)

Service of Accounts

Stockholders

O&M Account funding low at $1 million

Depreciation Accounts that need to be paid

Repayments to TBI, US for $5.7 million loan made to OSI (principal & interest)

The intention of this loan was for capital expenses.

Movement of personnel, use of space, and allocation of costs to OSI

Cost accounting control and allocation system (eg., travel & telephone costs)

Annual, quarterly and monthly format of data which conforms to agreements.

SAA to request from OSD a list of each flight using OSD with corresponding charge to OSI on a monthly basis to be very clear about  what is charged to OSD/OSI.

The report in printed form is on file.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion regarding implementation of IMG recommendations.

President Dale advised the management of OSI/OSD and SAA had met to work on the recommendations.  

Counsel advised there is one provision in the agreement called a under utilization clause where we could go back on Dollar if they are not utilizing all their leasehold we can get back some of their leasehold.  As far as restructuring their pricing, it would have to be done by negotiation.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller requested the Authority be updated on a quarterly basis by the President on what the Authority is doing toward the items suggested in this report.

President Dale advised staff would stay on top of the situation. 

Item B, Presentation of Annual Financial Audit, was presented and accepted previously in the meeting due to time constraints of the Auditor.

C.
Consider Renewal of Auditor’s Contract for three more years

Staff recommended approval of renewal of the Auditor’s Contract for three more years.

Bryant Garrett briefed the Board advising the Board is not signing on for a three year commitment with the Auditor but rather a three year commitment to expenses for the audit.

Discussion regarding GASB 34.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, approving renewal of the auditor’s contract for three more years.

Motion passed.

Discussion Agenda Item D for sharing cost of Underground Power Utilities on East Lake Mary Boulevard was previously covered and approved in the President’s report.
11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 11, 2003 

Chairman Miller advised due to a conflict with the Florida Airport Council Legislative Summit in Tallahassee on February 4 and 5, the February Board Meeting will be held the second Tuesday of the month (February 11, 2003).

12.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:05 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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